Carrabassett Valley Selectmen’s Meeting

4:30 p.m. Monday January 10th, 2011
(at the Town Office)
Agenda:

Review and sign 2010 Payroll Warrant(s) #_________ for $__________________________.
Review and sign 2010 and 2011 Town Expenditure Warrant(s) # for $_________________________________.

1. MINUTES of the previous meeting (December 13th, 2010) are attached.

2. RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE OUTDOOR CENTER TRAILS COMMITTEE: This Committee met on December 18th and they are recommending moving forward with year one of the proposed three-year build-out of mountain bike trails as described in the Hardy Avery/Sustainable Trails (October 2010) Study (which the Board has previously reviewed). The Committee also appears to be in favor of the entire three-year plan but would like to review the results at the end of the first year’s implementation (at the next annual Outdoor Center Trails Committee meeting). Please find attached a copy of the minutes of this Committee’s December 18th meeting. The Board of Selectmen do not need to take formal action on this item at this time. As you know, the voters of the Town annually vote on whether or not to authorize the Board of Selectmen to expend Public Lot funds for Outdoor Center Trail Maintenance and Improvements. In recent years, the protocol for recommending capital maintenance and improvements to the Outdoor Center Trails has been to present the recommendations of the Outdoor Center Trail Committee to the Board of Selectmen for review/approval. 
3. PLANNING BOARD APPOINTMENT:  As requested by the Selectmen, we advertised for candidates to fill position(s) on the Planning Board (now and future). We did not receive any additional interest. We have a vacancy (2nd Alternate) and David Corrow is interested in serving. This position runs out in March (as do two other Planning  Board positions). 
4. APPROVAL OF A TWO-YEAR AGREEMENT (EXTENSION) WITH WASTE MANAGEMENT OF MAINE, INC. TO OPERATE THE TRANSFER STATION: This agreement appears to be identical to previous agreements with this company. It calls for an annual increase (for hauling of municipal solid waste and operating the transfer station) based on the annual Boston CPI-W. The increase for 2011 is .09% over 2010 (Note: the increase in 2010 over 2009 was 2.2%). Increases for Tipping Fees (for receiving municipal solid waste) are adjusted only if Waste Management receives a tipping fee increase; which is passed on to the community. The Agreement also calls for two (2) one-year extensions (after 2013) if both parties mutually agree. 

If approved by the Board, the Board should vote to authorize the Town Manager to sign the agreement (as indicated on the agreement). As is similar to previous agreements, if you would like to see a copy of the agreement (nine pages) please let us know and we will forward a copy to you.  
5. OUTDOOR CENTER SIGN: As you may know, Sugarloaf replaced the Sugarloaf Outdoor Center Sign (adjacent to Rt.27) with a sign that matches their (Boyne) sign scheme with the rest of the Outdoor Center signage. The question has come up as to what to do with the sign that was replaced. There are non-profits or charities that may have interest in auctioning it for fund raising purposes. Selectman Jay Reynolds would like to suggest donating it to the Western Maine Center for Children the non-profit that operates the child day care in the library building. 

6. END OF THE FISCAL YEAR (2010) ACCOUNTS UPDATE: We will provide an update on all town accounts (expenditure and revenue) at the meeting. This may help prepare the Board for the upcoming Budget Committee Meetings).
7. NEXT SELECTMEN’S MEETING DATE:  Does it make sense for the Board to meet at either 4:00 p.m. or 4:30 p.m. on Tuesday Jan. 25th prior to the 5:30 p.m. Budget Committee Meeting on that date??  Otherwise, meet at 4:30 p.m. on Monday Jan. 24th?? 

8. ANNUAL EMPLOYEE EVALUATIONS:  The Board is allowed to go into executive session as allowed under M.R.S.A. Title 1, Section 405 Subsection 6 (A)----(and must state this in the motion)--- to review annual employee evaluations.

9. RECOMMENDATIONS FOR SALARY ADJUSTMENTS FOR 2011. As you know, Town employees did not receive a cost of living adjustment in 2010 and we all recognize current economic conditions. Having said that, the Board of Selectmen annually makes salary adjustment recommendations prior to Budget Committee Meetings. We will provide current CPI-U information and other relevant information to the Board. (Note: All salary and/or benefit discussion must be held in public).
INFORMATIONAL:  
Public Hearing Concerning Crocker Mountain Conservation Project:  4:00 p.m. Saturday Jan. 22nd at the Library Building

Budget Committee Meetings (Town Office):  5:30 p.m. Tuesday Jan. 25th and (if needed) 5:30 p.m. Thursday Jan. 27th. 
TOWN OF CARRABASSETT VALLEY

MINUTES OF SELECTMEN’S MEETING

December 13, 2010

Board Members Present:
Bob Luce

Lloyd Cuttler

Jay Reynolds

John Beaupre

Others Present:

Dave Cota

Jean Keith





Neal Trask

Al Pelletier





Bill Gilmore

Garrick Paul





John Ober

John McCatherin





Deb Bowker

Larry Warren





John Tobias

Josh Tausus


Bob Luce opened the meeting at 4:30 p.m.    

The Board signed Payroll Warrant #46 and #47 for $14,894.58 and $19,487.77, respectively.

The Board signed Expenditure Warrant #45, 48 and 49 for $23,948.68, $234,617.25 and $7,794.89 respectively.

The minutes of the November 15, 2010 meeting were reviewed.   A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes as written.   Motion carried.

The use of the Transfer “Swap Shop” was discussed.   Al Pelletier, superintendent of the Transfer Station, was in attendance.   Dave Cota stated that the swap shop was built around six years back, and it’s been very positive.   People can look at items to take, which helps keep things from going in the hopper, which the Town would have to pay to dispose of.   Dave has started to get some complaints from residents, due to items that were taken from the swap shop by non-residents and non- taxpayers and these items are showing up in antique shops and yard sales. Dave said he would put it on the agenda for the Selectmen to discuss.   Al Pelletier recommends leaving it the way it has been, because just over the last couple of weeks, since the “temporary restraining order” was instated, the building is really filling up and things aren’t moving.     Following discussion, the consensus of the Selectmen was that Al Pelletier can ask the most frequent out-of-town offenders to give it 24-hours for the residents to have access to the items, if he can moderate the couple of individuals that are the cause for complaint.   At the same time, the Selectmen thanked Al for a great job.

There was discussion regarding a possible Gun Ordinance (fire arms discharge) in Carrabassett Valley.   There have been complaints concerning the discharging of firearms near residential development in Carrabassett Valley.   Jay Reynolds noted that the state law states 300 feet, but he has a person in his neighborhood that has been shooting within this distance from residential properties.  Jay has spoken with the Chief of Police, who told him there have been other complaints and suggested that perhaps it’s time to bring this up for discussion.   The Chief was going to attend but could not.   Complaints date back to March of 2009, and there are roughly a dozen of them, more in recent years.     Bob Luce asked if this was lack of enforcement, or people who won’t listen to the warnings.   Jay stated that there’s nothing saying they can’t be stopped for what they’re doing, other than for disturbing the piece at night.  He said there’s a snowmobile trail that is located in this area and he’s concerned about safety, and in this case, it was high-powered rifle.    Dave Cota provided a copy of the state law.   He said you can be on your own property and discharge a gun, so long as you’re more than 100 yards from a neighboring house.     Dave indicated that the Town does post signs on the Narrow Gauge Pathway stating that hunting is not permitted within 300’ of the trail, but he’s uncertain if it would hold up under law.    Bill Gilmore suggested putting some information in the next newsletter as a reminder that there are places to hunt in and there’s the CVOA range, but it’s not reasonable in the residential areas.    Deb Bowker said that part of the problem is the renters of properties.   Bob Luce said that much of it is common sense, and if we know about instances where there’s a problem, we need to get the Chief involved.   If it becomes a persistent problem, the Selectmen will continue this discussion.    Dave Cota said he has concerns, still, about the Narrow Gauge trail, since there are so many people who use the trail, even from Quebec.  John Tobias said that everyone has a right to be on the trail, and sometimes people become fanatic.   John McCatherin stated that there are laws about hunting on marked trails, but it doesn’t mean a person can’t walk on it while getting to their hunting spot.    The Selectmen agreed that this is a Police Department matter to address, and if it continues to be a concern, it will be brought up again.

The next item on the agenda was to discuss the Town Land Acquisition Fund.   A request is being made from some members of the Planning Board for the town to consider adopting a   Land Acquisition Trust Fund ordinance.  Bill Gilmore was in attendance and discussed this.   Some of the Planning Board members suggested that it be brought to the Selectmen for discussion, so that properties could be purchased.  A sample of a municipal land acquisition ordinance fund from Connecticut was provided for review, which allows a town council to expend the funds. Dave Cota provided a copy of a warrant article that was approved by the Town at the March 2007 Town Meeting that has already set up such a fund. There is currently approximately $32,000 in this account. The voters of the Town must approve expenditures from this account.  Bob Luce indicated that he likes the fact that there’s a requirement for the community to make the decision for land acquisitions, and he asked if there is more thought from the Planning Board to expand on that.  Bill Gilmore will take that message back to the Planning Board to see if they have further recommendations.

Bill Gilmore discussed the existing Flood Insurance Map.   There have been some complaints from home and condominium owners, especially in the areas along Brackett Brook (Snowbrook area), which applies to feeder streams.   The property owners are having a difficult time with refinancing and selling, due to the review of locations in what the feds determine to be a flood zone.   The problem seems to be the mapping, and Bill would like to see some changes made.  He has been in contact with the feds, and he is working on new mapping, but the Town will have to take responsibility for making sure buildings are placed where they belong.   This is being brought to the Selectmen so they would be aware of this matter.  

The next item was to fill a Planning Board vacancy for a 2nd alternate position which expires in March 2011.  David Corrow has expressed an interest in serving in this position.  John Beaupre asked if there were others on the list.  Dave Cota said the only other that he knew about was Pat Mitchell.   Lloyd Cuttler also knows of another.  Based on this, it was decided to advertise the position.

Dave Cota said there’s been a request from Sugarloaf for the sign at the Sugarloaf Outdoor Center to be replaced, so it would be consistent with some of the other signage used in the center.  The total cost is $3,000, of which the Town is requested to pay $1,500, which would come from the capital maintenance account.   Bob Luce said he would like to have the Board of Selectmen view a sample of the sign before making a decision, so the character of the facility is maintained.  Bill Gilmore said he would like see to it that the trees are minimally cut or trimmed, in all fairness to other businesses that have made the same request.  This will be followed-up at a later meeting.

The next item on the agenda was to discuss the payments for the new Snowmobile Groomer.   We anticipate the new groomer to arrive on Thursday, at which time we will need to write a check for $109,000.   We will also receive $69,000 from the Snowmobile Club at that time.  The old groomer has been sold to the Snowmobile Club in Catharge, and they got the amount of money they budgeted.

The Town Office Holiday Schedule:  The office will be open on December 31st, since it’s the last day of the Town’s fiscal year.   Therefore, office staff will be given a floating holiday.

The Campground Committee met on December 7th.  There were approx. 20 people there, and they identified areas where motorized vehicle camping is not allowed.  However, there are areas near the race arena where there could be “carry in” camping.   John Diller attended and expressed interest in managing whatever is developed.  Lloyd Cuttler said there was very good input and discussion.

The Outdoor Center Trails Committee will meet on December 18th.

If approved, meetings for the Town Budget Committee will be January 25th and 27th, tentatively.

Larry Warren, representing Maine Huts & Trails, attended concerning possible Town involvement in a non-motorized trail from Carrabassett Valley to Kingfield.   They are investigating the potential for developing the trail.  The proposed route is along the west side of Poplar Stream to the watershed break between Poplar and Little Poplar Mountain and from there to the snowmobile trail.  The trail follows the contour toward Poplar Brook and from there Maine Huts & Trails will need to access the route to Adrian Brochu’s property line in Kingfield.  They will explore the potential for this trail corridor to be a cooperative venture with the assistance of the Towns of Carrabassett Valley and Kingfield.   The route on the Penobscot Indian Nation land is approximately 5.5 miles, and location would be placed to minimize any conflict with existing of future logging operations.    If Maine Huts & Trails were to take on the responsibility for all of it, they would have more trails than they can maintain, so it does need to be a cooperative effort.   Larry would like to see the Town be a lease-holder for the land, as they are sheltered from liability issues.  In all, Larry has about 14 landowners to negotiate with.   He said that he’s also spoken with the bike club about assistance in developing the trail and identify a corridor that would fit their needs.    Larry asked if the Town is interested in participating in this project.   Bob Luce said that in the past, the only requirement was that there is public access to the trail.   He asked if there is a monetary commitment from the Town that Larry is requesting.   Larry does not know yet if there is a fee for the Penobscot Indian land, but they have what is known as an Evergreen lease, which is for 320 acres.   If this were based on that, it would be approximately 60 acres of land, which is 20% of the other parcel, so he expects it would be in the vicinity of $1,600 per year.   They want to use, as best possible, old logging roads and they are getting better and better at avoiding high-cost routing.   Larry will ask the bike club for assistance in maintenance.   The up-front construction costs will be discussed in a subsequent presentation, but at this stage, Larry is advancing the concept.   Bob Luce stated that he feels this is a good thing to do, and that in the past, the Town has provided seed money for projects, but where this is Penobscot Indian Land, there is more of an on-going and continued cost.    Larry is fairly comfortable that he’ll be able to work out the permissions with the other land-owners.    Lloyd asked for a full proposal from Larry, demonstrating the full scope of the request of the Town, and he expressed interest since it’s for recreation.  Lloyd also requested that the entire trail was in tact during this lease term, to protect from another land-owner who ended their commitment for access.  Dave Cota stated that this would have to be approved at a town meeting, in terms of financing, so there’s a possibility of getting this information together for the town meeting (info needed by February 1).   The Board of Selectmen gave Larry an endorsement of the concept, and they asked him to come back with further detail.

The next meeting will be held December 13th.

Meeting adjourned at 5:50 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Lynn Schnorr

Minutes of the Town of Carrabassett Valley Outdoor Center Trails Committee Meeting December 18th, 2010
Present:  Deb Bowker, Scott Waldron, David Hughes, Bob Luce, Randy Easter, Charlie Woodworth, Peter Smith, Matt Dahlgren, Scott Dolan, Josh Tauses, Chris Gurard and Dave Cota

Dave Cota opened the meeting and thanked everyone for attending. Dave reviewed the agenda with the Committee and updated the Committee on the following:

Review of  2010 Accomplishments (as per the agenda):

Arena Improvements:  The arena area has been increased in size and the trail/spectator bridge is completed. Due to the need for an “engineered bridge” additional engineering and construction costs (structural requirements, etc.) went into the construction of this bridge (construction costs were $67,145 for the arena improvements and the bridge). Bid Specs were developed, the project was put out to bid and Narrow Gauge Construction Co. was awarded the contract. We have heard a number of good compliments on the project especially the view from the bridge! 

2.5 Nordic Ski Race Loop:  This project has also been completed. We also received a number of bids on this project and accepted the low bid of Narrow Gauge Construction Co. This was a more challenging project than anticipated but the total cost for this project was actually lower than expected ($11,334 in construction costs). This trail has not yet received “homologation” certification as this will likely take place next summer (another visit by Morton Trail Consultants and submittals for F.I.S. certifications). 

Mountain Bike Trail Studies:  In 2009, basic preliminary studies were completed by a representative from the International Mt. Bike Association ($370) and by Hardy Avery/Sustainable Trailworks ($600). This led to a more specific (on the ground) and comprehensive study that has recently (October 2010) been completed by Hardy Avery/Sustainable Trailworks ($1,400). The Mountain Bike Sub-Committee has reviewed this study and implementation of the recommendations in this study will be the major focus of this meeting. 

Mountain Biking “Pump Track” and Bike Wash:  The Mountain Bike Sub-Committee requested and received approval from the Board of Selectmen to construct these and both were completed this year ($255 for the bike wash plus free labor and $2,318 for the pump track). When completed in early October, the pump track appeared to be used frequently by young folks and “young at heart” folks. 

Improvements and Maintenance of the Outdoor Center Mountain Bike Trails: The new Carrabassett Mountain Bike Club graciously organized a few “work days” and completed several projects to enhance some of the existing mountain bike trails at the Outdoor Center (the Town paid for the materials).

Review of Work that was not completed in 2010 (as per agenda):

Trail 50 Trail Bridges: While we did receive and pay for additional materials (hemlock wood) needed to replace fifteen remaining bridges on this trail (lower backside), we will need to complete this work next year. The contractor we normally use to build our trail bridges (Narrow Gauge Construction) was tied up with the arena/bridge and trail work. We also had a very “wet fall” and could not “get to it”. Trail 50 has a number of wet areas that should only be accessed during the dry part of the summer. We estimate the additional cost to construct these bridges (labor and equipment) to be approximately $23,000. 

Relocation of a portion of Trail 22:  We need to review “on the ground” options to relocate portions of this trail “uphill” of the existing trail to a dryer location. There is a “skidder trail” in this immediate area that may be able to be utilized. There will be some anticipated cost in “smoothing out” a trail relocation. Trail 22 was not opened until late last winter due to lack of sufficient snow depths (wet area and rocks, etc.). This trail serves as important cross-link from near the top of Trail 21 to near Trail 50. We will need to look at the potential cost of this relocation before moving ahead.

Note: Golf Course Nordic Ski Trails:  It is our understanding that the Golf Course trails were not groomed last year due to lack of snow (getting to the golf course with grooming equipment is a problem). Scott Dolan Indicated that they (Sugarloaf) plan to provide some groomed ski trails on the golf course this season. 

Dave Cota reviewed the Current Fund Balance Available for Projects (as per the agenda) as follows:
Current Balance: 





$34,327



Balance left to pay on Ski Trail Project
 -    400 (seeding)



Funding needed for Nordic Race Trail Cert.   -  1,000



Updated Forestry Plan



-   8,000

$24,927



Remaining Work on Trail 50:





-23,000


Relocation of Trail 22??
Dave indicated that the Town’s Forester has projected a sustainable average annual Net Income from Forestry Revenues of approximately $30,000 per year (some years less other years more). Dave handed out a summary of all revenues and expenditures in this Account (Town Lot Fund) since 2007 (attached). Dave also indicated that the Board of Selectmen have expressed an interest in providing a modest camping area (tent camping only) located near the arena area. This may have a modest one-time expense (best guess at this time: $3,000 to $5,000; hopefully less) that will probably be funded from the account also. 

Dave indicated that the materials (wood) for the remaining fifteen bridges on Trail 50 to be rebuilt have been purchased and we anticipate completing this project next summer during the “dry season”. We will also look at relocating parts of Trail 22 and the cost to do this. The Committee acknowledged the need to complete these two projects. 

Josh Tauses led the committee in a review of the recently completed (October 2010) Hardy Avery/Sustainable Trails (study) proposed Three-Year Build-Out of Mountain Bike Trail Improvements at the Outdoor Center. The plan calls for expending approximately $24,000 in year one, $27,000 in year two and potentially $37,400 to $55,400 in year three.  The Mountain Bike Club has offered to contribute in the range of $6,000 to $8,000 a year in free labor, etc. which will reduce the annual commitment from the Town (hopefully, dollar for dollar). The consultant understands this and is willing to structure his work arrangement with the Town accordingly (provided that the Town hires this consultant to do the work as outlined in the report). Dave Hughes (who is also President of the Mt. Bike Club) also provided his input into this proposal. 

After much discussion, the Committee unanimously endorsed recommending to the Board of Selectmen moving ahead with first year of the proposed Mt. Bike Trail Study Recommendations. The Committee also appears to be in favor of the entire three-year program but will review the results at the of the first year’s implementation at the next annual committee meeting. 

Additional Comments and Concerns expressed during the meeting by some committee members were as follows:

· Can we make a request to Boyne (Sugarloaf) to commit to some form of financial assistance in developing Mountain Bike or other trails?

· We (Deb Bowker, Dave Hughes) will look at potential other grant and private funding sources to implement these projects. 

· If grant and/or private funds can be secured, can we ask the Town to match these funds from the Town’s Recreation Endowment Fund?

· While Mountain Bike trail development is important, we need to be thinking of providing more Beginner/intermediate Nordic Ski Trails in the future (either by redevelopment of the “Redington Loop” or a new loop (outlined in concept in the John Morton Study as a potential beginner/intermediate loop). 

· Dave Cota indicated that the Town has spoken with the Penobscot Indian Nation (PIN) about possible reuse of the Redington Trail (a year ago). They indicated that they may be receptive to an arrangement where Sugarloaf (two season ski passes to be auctioned off for the PIN Boys and Girls Club) and the Town ($500 was suggested for their Boys and Girls Club) make modest donations for use of this trail (and the Carriage Road, etc.). Dave also indicated that there are three large bridges that would need to be rebuilt if the Redington Nordic Ski Trail was to be put back into the trail system. Bob Luce indicated that we would need more than a year to year lease (with PIN) to justify this expenditure. 

The meeting was adjourned at approximately 7:00 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted by Dave Cota

